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Welcome 
 
 

Dear Friends and Western Swing Fans: 
 
     Welcome to the 23nd annual Northwest Western Swing 
Music Society Hall of Fame induction ceremony.  This 
annual event is our way of recognizing both those 
musicians whom we feel have made an outstanding 
contribution to Western Swing music and other worthy 
individuals who have helped promote and preserve 
Western Swing music. 
 
     We thank you for coming and appreciate your support 
in our efforts to preserve and perpetuate this uniquely 
American music genre.  It is our privilege to carry on this 
legacy handed down to us through the years by giants in 
the music business, too numerous to list here. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Lloyd Hooper, President  
Northwest Western Swing Music Society  
 
 



 
 
What is Western Swing Music . . .  
 
In 1934, in Tulsa, Oklahoma, Bob Wills organized his band from 
musicians that performed mostly rural, country music.  He then added 
horns and drums to the mix.  They took the big band sound, added 
fiddles and guitars to it and developed a style of music called Western 
Swing.  As Truitt Cunningham will tell you, ñWestern Swing is the first 
cousin to Dixieland Jazz, second cousin to Big Band Swing, third cousin 
to the Blues and fourth cousin to Country with a little Mexican music 
mixed in . . . so, there is a little something everyone will enjoy.ò 

 
 

About the Northwest Western Swing Music 
Society . . .  
 
The Seattle Western Swing Music Society (ñthe Societyò) was formed in 
November, 1983, by Western Swing music enthusiasts who were 
concerned that this form of music was in danger of ñdying out,ò as the 
older performers were, one by one, passing on and there were no 
younger players to take their place.  At that time, the Society was named 
the Seattle Western Swing Society, a non-profit organization whose 
purpose was and still is to Preserve, Promote, and Perform Western 
Swing Music.  As the Society grew, the name was changed to include the 
many outlying areas of the Northwest.  Monies generated by the club 
strictly pay for operating expenses and donations to deserving charities.  
A scholarship program has been established and several promising 
young players have been awarded tuition to music camps and for 
personal instruction.  Each member of the Society pays yearly dues of 
$20.00/person, $25.00 per couple.  A monthly newsletter is sent to 
members apprising them of the state of the Society, upcoming local and 
national functions, etc.  
 
 



  
 
 
 
 

I N  DEDICATION  TO  THE  M ANY  M EMBERS  
OF OUR  W ESTERN  SWING  FAMILY  

W HO  H AVE  PASSED  ON  D URING  THIS  
L AST  YEAR . 

 
 
 

REMEMBRANCES  IN  THEIR  NAMES  
M AY  BE M ADE  TO  THE  

NWWSMS M USIC  SCHOLARSHIP  FUND . 



 

2013 Hall of Fame 
Inductees 

 

Biff Adam - California 

Sean Allen - California 

Jim Baughman - California 

Cliff Brizendine - California 

Willie Carter - Oregon 

Glenn òBuddyó Collins - Oklahoma 

Rus Davis - Washington 

Bonnie Guitar - Washington 

Darrell Haddock - Washington 

Chet Hasting - Washington 

Gary Hood - Arizona 

John Jones - Texas 

The Nix Family (Larry & Jody) - Texas 

Bill F .òFroggyó Worden - Texas 

 
 

Posthumous Inductees 
The Nix Family (Hoyle & Ben) - Texas 

Ted Preston (Bensmiller) - Alberta, Canada 

 



     Biff Adamõs musical career began in 
elementary school. During his school years, 
he started playing drums, learning to play 
by ear as well as to read music. While 
attending Milton Hershey High School in 
Hershey, Pennsylvania, Biff had the honor 
of playing for President Eisenhower.  
     After graduating from high school in 
1954, he enlisted in the Navy, achieving 
the rank of Second Class Petty Officer. 
Biff was stationed in Long Beach, 
California, where he had the opportunity 
to play in back-up bands for artists such as 
Bobby Bare and Roger Miller.  In 1959, 

Biff completed his military duty and, in 1960, moved to Fresno, California.  
He started his nightclub band career playing for Tom and Ted Forse at the 
D'Marquis Nightclub. This was the local hot spot.  At DõMarquis he had 
the opportunity to play back-up for numerous up and coming artists. 
     Then, in 1962, Biff met and married a local girl, Bette McIntosh.  They  
moved to the Los Angeles area in 1964.  Biff went to work in the house 
band, Red Rhoades and the Detours, at the Palomino Club, North 
Hollywood, California. While there, Biff received four nominations for 
drummer of the year.  During this period, Biff did a lot of session work in 
the studio.  In addition, he was a drum instructor and played in a house 
band for Disneyland on Sundays.  
     In 1969, Biff left the nightclub scene and started his career with Merle 
Haggard and the Strangers.  He commuted to Bakersfield to meet the 
bus and started his life on the road.  When his daughter graduated from 
High School in 1971, he moved to Bakersfield and continued the tour life. 
After the death of his wife, Biff decided to move closer to his two 
daughters,  moving to Auburn, California in 1989. 
     Biff has had the honor of being the drummer on four of Merle's Gold 
Albums (heõs played drums on approximately 50) and on one of Willie Nelson's.  
     Biff considers himself fortunate to have been able to play drums on the 
album, A Tribute To The Best Damn Fiddle Player In The World, a tribute to 
Bob Wills, as well as to have played with some of the legendary Texas 
Playboys and to be a part of Country Music History. There are several 
wonderful memories that he will forever cherish in his career as a 
professional drummer and the 31 years playing for Merle Haggard.   Biff 
continues to tour with the "Hag" and to enjoy his God-given talent for 
playing the drums.  Biff was inducted into the Sacramento Western Swing 
Society in 2001. 

BIFF ADAM  



     Napa Valley native, Sean Allen, has been 
playing music and performing since he was a 
child.  Starting on piano at age six and taking 
up the guitar by age twelve, Sean built the 
musical foundation that would serve him for 
a lifetime.  By the time Sean graduated high 
school, he was already an active gigging 
musician, playing clubs, dances and casuals in 
the northern California area.  With an eye 
toward the future, Sean applied to and was 
accepted into the Berklee College of Music in 
Boston, Massachusetts, where he studied for 
the next four years.  In the years following, 
Sean began a musical career of performing, 
studio work and touring that led him first to San Francisco.  Sean 
eventually chose his home town of Napa as his home base. 
     It was early on that Sean developed his deep love of western swing, 
country and western music, taking in a steady diet of Bob Wills, Milton 
Brown, Spade Cooley, Ernest Tubb, Lefty Frizzell, Ray Price and all of the 
great and historic artists that built those genres.  That deep love has 
blossomed into an active career that includes performing, recording and 
touring with some of the premiere California artists in those genres today, 
including Tommy Thompson, The California Cowboys and The Michael 
Thomason Band.  Over the last five years, Sean has had the honor of 
performing and touring with both the legendary Commander Cody and 
Carlene Carter, the third in the matriarchal lineage of Mother Maybelle 
Carter and her daughter, June Carter-Cash. 
     Sean currently runs and performs in his own western swing and honky 
tonk group, The Mean Time Playboys.  As band leader, steel guitarist, 
lead guitarist and vocalist, Sean and his six-man group perform classic 
songs from the early days of western swing, country and honky tonk music.  
It is the intention of Sean Allen and The Mean Time Playboys to honor 
the original artists and to keep alive those great genres of American music,  
performing the songs in the style of the original recordings when possible. 
     In 2012, Sean was inducted into the Sacramento Western Swing 
Societyõs Hall of Fame.  And, 2013 is off to a great start with festivals and 
tours planned for both Carlene Carter and Commander Cody.  Sean will be 
performing with Commander Cody and His Modern Day Airmen at 
the Stagecoach Festival in Coacella, sharing the stage with some of the 
biggest names in the country music scene.  Then, itõs off to Switzerland 
with Carlene Carter to perform at the Interlaken Country Music festival. 

SEAN ALLEN  



     Jim Baughman was the 64th inductee  
into the Sacramento Western Swing Society 
on October 3rd, 1982, playing a part in the 
founding and early days of the Sacramento 
Western Swing Society.  It was no accident 
that Jim grew up to love Western Swing. His 
father, Vern Baughman, was the second 
inductee into the Hall of Fame in 
Sacramento.  Vern was a great musician and 
had a big influence on Jimõs musical career, 
which included listening to Bob Wills and the 
Texas Playboys day and night. 
     Jimõs musical training started at the age of 
four, learning to play òLittle Brown Jugó on 

the ukulele.  Jim quickly traded in his ukulele for a Roy Rogers and Dale 
Evans acoustic guitar.  Then, for his 6th birthday, his dad surprised him 
with a 1951 Gibson Les Paul Jr. guitar which he still has. 
      By age 12, Jim was the lead guitar player in a four-piece band and a 
guest performer at the Napperdack Hall in Vallejo, California, where he got 
to play with Johnny Cash.  Living in the Bay area, Jim performed on the 
Black Jack Wayne television show and played at the Centerville Theater 
and the Garden of Allah in Niles, California.  At age 14, Jim moved from 
Centerville to the foothills of Auburn, California. By the age of 15, he was 
playing in Lake Tahoe at Harveyõs Casino with a Nevada traveling group.  
Jim knew he wanted to make music his career in life.  Jim went to school 
during the day, playing guitar evenings and weekends, one gig after another.  
      Jim was a great admirer of Chet Atkins, owning every one of his 
records.  While traveling with a band across the states, the band bus broke 
down in Nashville, Tennessee.  Each day Jim would walk three plus miles 
to Chetõs studio hoping to meet him and each day Chet was busy.  On the 
fourth day the secretary told Chet, òThe boy is back again.ó  Chet told his 
secretary to hold all his calls and appointments and send ôthe boyõ in.   For  
a boy of 16, the hours that followed provided the inspiration of a lifetime.   
     Jim has made a 50-year career playing music.  Western Swing remains 
one of his favorite types of music to play and enjoy.  He had the honor to 
be asked to play with the remaining musicians of the Bob Wills Texas 
Playboys on one of the last gigs performed in Sacramento.  
     Jim married his wife, Linda, in 2003. Linda quickly became his òWestern 
Swingó partner, sharing his love for the music.  They share three children 
and five grandchildren and are introducing them to the world of music.  
Jim and Linda hope to be playing and singing for many years, encouraging 
the next generation to carry on the tradition. 

JIM BAUGHMAN  



     Clifford "Cliff" Gene Brizendine was 
born on January 4, 1938, in La Junta, 
Colorado.  His family moved to California 
in 1943.  Cliffõs father, Albert, played 
mandolin, so when Cliff was big enough to 
handle a Kay guitar; it was his job to play 
rhythm for his dad.  Cliff would listen to 
the radio and try to copy the lead guitar he 
heard using that old Kay.  His dad noticed 
Cliff's ability and bought him his first 
electric guitar, a ò52ó Telecaster. 
     Cliff formed his first band when he was 
in junior high.  They played a boogie 
woogie tune during a school assembly and 
the girls screamed.  Cliff thought that was pretty cool and decided a career 
playing guitar was what he wanted.  Cliff played Moose Talent Shows all 
around the Bay Area. This is where he met and competed against his friend, 
Jimmy Luttrell.  Cliff's band, with his sister Shirley on bass, won a talent 
contest on KPIX channel 5 in San Francisco - a two-week paid family 
vacation in Yosemite for the band & their families.  The band played for the 
fire falls each night.  Jim Reeves happened to be there one night.  The next 
morning he ran into Cliff & his parents at a restaurant and he offered Cliff a 
job in his band.  Cliffõs parents said "No," because he was only 15 at the 
time. 
     Cliff joined the Air Force when he was 17.  After his service he returned 
to his home in California and started working for Standard Oil.  During that 
time, his buddy, Chuck, asked him to move to Wisconsin for some 
television and road shows.  This began a 21-year music career in many cities 
around the U.S., playing for such stars as The Wilburn Brothers, Charlie 
Walker, Bob Luman, Ed Bruce, Jerry Naylor, Ernest Tubb, Thumbs 
Carlisle, Buddy Emmons, Truitt Cunningham, Johnny Paycheck and 
others.  He also had opportunities to tour with Charlie Pride & Jim Ed 
Brown which Cliff turned down due to family obligations. 
     Cliff retired from the road & moved back to California in 1979, where he 
met he met Tom Rose.  For several years, Cliff played locally in Tomõs 
band, Down Home Country.  In the late 90õs, Cliff & Tom formed a 
gospel group.  It was during this time that he met and began singing with 
Tom's daughter, Christina.  Well, they fell in love and got married.  Cliff & 
Christina shared a love for Western Swing music but it was Tom Rose who 
introduced them to the Sacramento Western Swing Society.  Since that time, 
Cliff has enjoyed playing with many fine musicians at different western 
swing society events in California, Washington & Oklahoma.  

CLIFF BRIZENDINE  



     James William (Willie) Carter was born 
February 13, 1927, in Vandervort, Arkansas, 
and recalled his first musical experience was 
singing in church.  Willie has been quoted as 
saying about those times, òHarmony singing 
was like good food when you were hungry.ó 
     At eight years old, Willie became aware of 
Jimmie Rogers and listened to all the 78 rpm 
records he could find.  He spent hours 
winding the old Victrola, dreaming of being a 
performer. 
     Willie had a first cousin named Jimmy 
Blanton, who played guitar and sang on 
XERA Radio in Del Rio, Texas.  When Willie 

was twelve, his cousin came for a visit and Willie got to hold his cousinõs 
guitar.  It took two years before Willie could purchase his own - a copy of 
an arch-top Gibson . . . a good $3.00 investment.  Around this time, Willie 
saw a movie, Go West Young Lady, that featured Bob Wills and the Texas 
Playboys.  This exposure brought the realization to Willie that fiddle was the 
instrument he had to play. 
     When Willie was 15, an uncle sold Willie a fiddle.  Willie was shocked to 
find the fiddle had no frets and decided he would never be able to learn to 
play it.  He sold his fiddle and continued playing guitar and mandolin. At the 
age of 17, Willie started going to jam sessions and another musician 
explained that the fiddle was tuned like a mandolin and that the lack of frets 
shouldnõt scare him away.  Willie bought his second fiddle, a Steiner, for $25 
hard-earned dollars.  Overcoming the fret board fear was easy; however, 
learning how to use the bow was completely new.  The awkwardness of 
bowing was overcome with practice ð the kind of thing that happens with 
the desire and passion for the instrument. 
     In 1945, Willie moved to Lebanon, Oregon, and continued his pursuit of 
western swing and country music.  In 1947 Miss Edna Parker became 
Willieõs wife and still is today.  Music has always been a part of the Carter 
house.  Willie, a fine singer, taught both his children to sing second and 
third part harmonies. 
     During the 1970s, Willie formed his own band called The Happytimes 
and played local clubs.  Continuing to perform through the 80s, Willieõs 
band, The Happytimes, would be called upon to back the travelling single 
performers who would come through the area.  These included Ferlin 
Husky, Sheb Woolly, Rusty Draper and the great Tex Williams. 
     Two passions have filled Willie Carterõs life.  The first is his love for his 
family.  And, the second has been the music . . . always the music. 
 
 
 

WILLIE CARTER  



GLENN óBUDDYô COLLINS 

     Glenn òBuddyó Keith Collins was born 
on July 26th, 1942, in Boynton, OK.  His 
family moved to Muskogee, OK, in 1950. 
     Glen grew up listening to the Grand 
Ole Opry and began singing at an early age.  
He attempted to teach himself to play the 
guitar; however, it was not until 1962 that 
he became proficient thanks to lessons 
from a military buddy he met in the 
Philippines.  His buddy had been a music 
teacher. 
     In 1965, Glenn was transferred to 
Travis Air Force Base in California, where 
he ran into two childhood friends and 
formed his first band, called Buddy Collins and the Western 
Swingers. 
     Glenn was discharged from the military in 1965 and stayed in 
California.  In 1968, Buddy Collins and the Western Swingers was 
booked to open for Bob Wills in Napa Valley.  1n 1969, the band was 
booked at the Vaccaville Moose Lodge to back up Freddie Hart.  At the 
same location, the band backed up Tommy Collins. 
     Glenn moved his family back to Muskogee in the early 70s and 
began to play with other bands.  While in Muskogee, he worked with 
Gene Carter and Dean Reed at the American Legion.  In 1972, Glenn 
played a 16-week session on KTUL TV while the station was in 
Muskogee.  He moved to Tulsa in 1974 and played with other bands in 
the nearby towns of Drumright and Stroud. 
     In the early 90s, Glenn began making solo guest appearances at The 
Ozark Country Opry in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  He began spending 
the winter months in the Rio Grande Valley in South Texas in 1999. 
While there, Glenn played and sang with several different bands. 
     Glenn has made solo guest appearances at The Lil Opry in West 
Fork, Arkansas, and also in Sulfur Springs, Arkansas, during the 
summer months of the last decade. 
     For the last two years, Glenn has been playing bass guitar and 
singing with Levi Country.  The band performs from March through 
October in Tulsa, Oklahoma.  From November through February, they 
perform in the Rio Grande Valley of South Texas. 



     Even as a child, Rus had a keen interest 
and fascination with sound and music. He 
watched and listened as his mother played 
piano and his dad played guitar and sang.  Rus 
spent hours playing is dadõs collection of 78s, 
which included Big Band Swing, Les Paul and 
Mary Ford and other vocalists of the Big 
Band era.  He was fascinated with how the 
sound was reproduced onto a record.  This 
kindled his lifelong involvement in electronics 
and sound reproduction. 
     In his teens, Rus built several electronic 
projects including a neighborhood AM radio 
station, where he spun 45s that broadcast to 

the surrounding households.  His first recording machine was a used 
Silvertone that recorded audio onto a stainless steel wire.  Piano, guitar and 
lap steel lessons were also a part of his childhood and teen years until he 
enlisted in the Air Force. 
     During his four-year tour, he worked with various electronic 
cryptography and communications devices.  While serving an 18-month tour 
in Greece, he built an FM radio station that reached a large area on the base.  
After his discharge, Rus spent several years in the marine electronics 
industry until he landed a job with Seattle City Light in their electronics 
communications department.  About that same time, he inherited a violin 
from his grandfather who had played on cruise ships and with several bands 
in the Seattle area.  This violin triggered a memory he had not thought of for 
years . . . seeing Joe Venuti playing on tv in 1962. Rus, now in his late 20s, 
decided to learn to play the fiddle.  Barbara Lamb was his first instructor, 
along with Julian Smedley and Paul Elliot.  Within a few years, Rus was 
playing fiddle with several bands.  In the early 80s he played with the Acme 
Swing Band, The Variegated Rhythm Bandits and Captain Swing. 
     In 1992 Rus met Paul Anastasio.  Their common interests fostered a 
mutual friendship that still exists today.  Paul introduced Rus to the Seattle 
Western Swing Music Society, Bill Garner, Irv Mayhew, Johnny Jansen, Don 
Berkshire, Judy Hayes, Bobby MacAvoy and others.  He participated in 
weekly rehearsals and jams.  Rus was overwhelmed by the support and 
encouragement of the organizationõs members, which he believes is one of 
its many strong points still today. 
     In the early 1990s, he opened up a recording studio.  His passion is 
recording acoustic music with western swing at the top of the list ð although 
playing a gig with Johnny Gimble or Paul Anastasioõs Swing Cats is hard to 
beat! 
 

RUS DAVIS  


